25. HARKER

1. **Enoch¹ Harker** was born 28 June 1804^[1] in New Jersey.^[2] He died 10 April 1867, aged 62 years, 9 months and 13 days, and was buried in Shiloh Cemetery in Goshen Township, Clermont County, Ohio.^[3] He reportedly committed suicide by taking laudanum.^[4] On 21 February 1826 he married **Christiana Sheets** in Salem County, New Jersey.^[5] She was born in New Jersey in about 1805.^[6] She died 13 April 1861, aged 56 years, and was also buried in Shiloh Cemetery.^[7] They are credited with six sons and three daughters.^[8] On 9 April 1867, at the age of 62 years, Enoch applied for a license to marry Rachael F. Hughes, aged 40 years, in Clermont County.^[9] Because he died the next day, however, it is unlikely that the projected marriage took place.

Enoch removed from Salem County, New Jersey, to Butler County, Ohio, in 1830.^[10] In 1840 his family, residing there, included one male under 5, two males aged 5-9, two males aged 10-14, one male aged 30-39, two females under 5, and two females aged 30-39.^[11] By 1850 Enoch had removed to Goshen Township, Clermont County, Ohio, although his eldest son David remained behind.

Children of Enoch¹ and Christiana (Sheets) Harker are:^[12]

- 2. i. David Sheets² Harker, b. 22 Jan. 1827, d. 16 Jan. 1907, m. Mary Whitenack.
 - ii. Charles P. Harker, b. N. J., [13] 19 Sept. 1829, d. 1 Dec. 1913, [14] m. Clermont Co., Ohio, 23 Nov. 1859,

¹ Mrs. Stanley Morel and Mrs. John Wesley Smith, "Shiloh Cemetery," in Beech Forest Chapter, D. A. R., *Monument Inscriptions Prior to 1900 from Cemeteries in Clermont County, Ohio, 10* vols. in 1 (Williamsburg, Ohio, 1952–62), 5:57-60, at 59.

² Enoch Harker household, 1850 U. S. census, Clermont County, Ohio, population schedule, Goshen Township, page 160, dwelling 1538, family 1538, microfilm publication M432, roll 667 (Washington: National Archives); Enoch Harker household, 1860 U. S. census, Clermont County, Ohio, population schedule, Goshen Township, Branch Hill post office, page 159, dwelling 382, family 912, microfilm publication M653, roll 944 (Washington: National Archives).

³ Morel and Smith, "Shiloh Cemetery," 59.

⁴ Daily Ohio Statesman, Columbus, Ohio, 4 May 1867, p. 2, col. 1, citing Clermont Sun, Chronicling America (chronic lingamerica.loc.gov/lccn/sn84028645, Washington, D. C.: Library of Congress, accessed 23 Oct. 2020).

⁵ Salem County, New Jersey, Marriages, B:239; FHL microfilm 848,572.

⁶ 1860 U. S. census, Clermont County, Ohio, population schedule, Goshen Township, Branch Hill post office, page 159, dwelling 382, family 912.

⁷ Morel and Smith, "Shiloh Cemetery," 59.

⁸ E. Tucker, History of Randolph County, Indiana, with Illustrations and Biographical Sketches of Some of Its Prominent Men and Pioneers, to Which Are Appended Maps of Its Several Townships (Chicago, A. L. Kingman, 1882; reprint, Knightstown, Ind.: Eastern Indiana Publishing Co., 1967), 419.

⁹ Clermont County, Ohio Marriages, 1850–1874 (Baltimore: Gateway Press, Inc., 1989), 213, citing 9A:15.

¹⁰ Tucker, History of Randolph County, Indiana, 418-9, 422.

¹¹ Enoch Harker household, 1840 U. S. census, Butler County, Ohio, population schedule, Union Township, page 117, line 2, microfilm publication M704, roll 380 (Washington: National Archives).

¹² All except the first named in Enoch Harker household, 1850 census. For David, see Tucker, *History of Randolph County, Indiana*, 422.

¹³ C. P. Harker household., 1880 U. S. census, Clermont County, Ohio, population schedule, Miami Township, ED 43, SD 3, page 124, dwelling 181, family 181, microfilm publication T9, roll 1000 (Washington: National Archives).

¹⁴ Mrs. Clarence Sells, Mrs. Freeman Stowell, Mrs. Oscar Dumford Sr., and Mrs. John Wesley Smith, "Old Gatch Cemetery," in Beech Forest Chapter, *Clermont County Inscriptions*, 6:37-56, at 51.

- LAURA A. CHANEY,^[15] b. Ohio,^[16] 24 June 1841, dau. of Thomas and Chloe (Schooley) Chaney, d. 8 June 1905, both bur. Old Gatch Cemetery, Clermont Co., Ohio.^[17]
- iii. ISAAC HARKER, b. Warren Co., Ohio, 19 Jan. 1831, d. Mount Pleasant Twp., Cass Co., Mo., 4 Jan. 1916, m. Clermont Co., Ohio, 16 Oct. 1857 HANNAH CHANEY, b. Clermont Co., Ohio, 24 Sept. 1837, dau. of Thomas and Chloe (Schooley) Chaney, d. Mount Pleasant Twp. 22 Feb. 1913. [20]
- iv. William E. Harker, b. 5 April 1834, d. 20 May 1857 aged 23y 1m 15d, bur. Shiloh Cemetery. [21]
- v. SARAH JANE HARKER, b. Ohio, 18 June 1836, Marion Twp., Clinton Co., Ohio, 21 Aug. 1910, widowed, [22] m. (1) Clermont Co., Ohio, 14 Feb. 1861, GIDEON SEARS, b. Ohio, [23] 10 Nov. 1836, d. 1 Aug. 1868, aged 31y 8m 22d, bur. Shiloh Cemetery, [24] son of Henry M. and Mary (Hill) Sears; [25] m. (2) Brown Co., Ohio, 17 Sept. 1871 JAMES M. WATKINS, [26] b. Harlan Twp., Warren Co., Ohio, 5 July 1825, son of Henry and Ruth (Thomas) Watkins, res. Marion Twp., 1882. [27]
- vi. Hannah W. Harker, b. Ohio, 1838, d. 1893, bur. Maple Hill Cemetery, Kansas City, Wyandotte Co., Kans., [28] m. Clermont Co. 15 May 1856 Jonas R. Frey, [29] b. Ohio, 1834, son of Jonathan and Eleanor (Weaver) Frey, [30] d. Olathe, Johnson Co., Kans., 30 May 1920, [31] bur. Maple Hill Ceme-

¹⁵ Clermont County Marriages, 1850–1874, 213, citing 7:424.

¹⁶ 1880 U. S. census, Clermont County, Ohio, population schedule, Miami Township, ED 43, SD 3, page 124, dwelling 181, family 181.

¹⁷ Sells et al., "Old Gatch Cemetery," 51; Thomas Chaney household, 1850 U. S. census, Clermont County, Ohio, population schedule, Goshen Township, page 162, dwelling 1570, family 1570, microfilm publication M432, roll 667 (Washington: National Archives); *Marriage Records of Clermont County, Ohio, 1800–1850* (Evansville, Ind: Unigraphic, Inc., 1979), 35, citing 2:22.

¹⁸ Isaac Harker, death certificate no. 602-A (1916), "Missouri Death Certificates, 1910–1969," *Missouri Digital Heritage* (s1.sos.mo.gov/records/Archives/ArchivesMvC/DeathCertificates, Jefferson City: Missouri Office of the Secretary of State, 2007–20).

¹⁹ Clermont County Marriages, 1850–1874, 213, citing 7:96.

²⁰ Hannah Harker, death certificate no. 4555 (1913), "Missouri Death Certificates"; *Marriages of Clermont County, Ohio, 1800–1850, 35*, citing 2:22.

²¹ Morel and Smith, "Shiloh Cemetery," 59.

²² Sarah J. Watkins, death certificate no. 41818 (1910), "Ohio Deaths, 1908–1953, FamilySearch (www.familysearch. org/search/collection/1307272, Salt Lake City: Intellectual Reserve, Inc., updated 13 Jan. 2014).

²³ Clermont County Marriages, 1850–1874, 213, citing 8:110.

²⁴ Morel and Smith, "Shiloh Cemetery," 59.

²⁵ Henry M. Sears household, 1850 U. S. census, Hamilton County, Ohio, population schedule, Symmes Township, page 427, dwelling 97, family 107, microfilm publication M432, roll 686 (Washington: National Archives); *Marriage Records of Clermont County, Ohio, 1800–1850*, 194, citing 3:39.

²⁶ Brown County Marriage Licenses, 7:66, no. 11,257, "Ohio, County Marriages 1789–2013," FamilySearch (www. familysearch.org/search/collection/1614804, Salt Lake City: Intellectual Reserve, Inc., updated 14 May 2020); The History of Clinton County, Ohio: Containing a History of the County; Its Townships, Cities, Towns, Schools, Churches, Etc.; General and Local Statistics; Portraits of the Early Settlers and Prominent Men; History of the Northwest Territory; History of Ohio; Map of Clinton County; Constitution of the United States, Miscellaneous Matters, Etc., Etc. (Chicago: W. H. Beers & Co., 1882), 1086.

²⁷ History of Clinton County, 1085.

²⁸ Lynda McGinnis, "Hannah W. *Harker* Frye," memorial no. 126740213, *Find a Grave* (www.findagrave.com/me morial/126470213: added 22 Mar. 2014), with photograph by Lynda McGinnis.

²⁹ Clermont County Marriages, 1850–1874, 178, citing 7:96.

³⁰ Lynda McGinnis, "Jonas Randolph Frye," memorial no. 126740370, *Find a Grave* (www.findagrave.com/memo rial/126740370: added 22 Mar. 2014), with photograph by Lynda McGinnis; Jonathan Frey household, 1850 U. S. census, Clermont County, Ohio, population schedule, Goshen Township, page 162, dwelling 1571, family 1571, microfilm publication M432, roll 667 (Washington: National Archives); *Marriage Records of Clermont County, 1800–1850, 178*, citing 2:245.

³¹ "Death of J. R. Frey," *The Olathe Register*, Olathe, Kans., 3 June 1920, p. 1, col. 3, *Newspapers + Publisher Extra* (www.newspapers.com/paper/the-olathe-register/7704, n. p.: Ancestry.com, accessed 3 Nov. 2020).

- tery.[32]
- vii. Enoch Harker, b. Ohio, [33] 1841, d. 1874, [34] m. Brown Co. 20 Mar. 1872 Sabina Malott, [35] b. Brown Co. 25 Dec. 1852, dau. of Lewis Malott, d. Green Twp., Brown Co., 6 Oct. 1934; [36] both bur. Taylors Chapel Cemetery, Clermont Co., Ohio.
- viii. DANIEL HARKER, b. Pleasant Plain, Clermont Co., Ohio, 19 July 1842, d. Rosedale, Johnson Co., Kans., 20 July 1923,[37] m. Warren Co. 4 Oct. 1863 ISABELLE SNYDER,[38] b. Ohio, Oct. 1843,[39] dau. of James and Margaret (Spurling) Snyder,[40] d. Rosedale 20 Nov. 1914,[41] both bur. Gardner Cemetery, Gardner, Johnson Co., Kans.[42]
- ix. Christiana Harker, b. Clermont Co., Ohio, 4 Aug. 1844, [43] d. prob. Garnett, Anderson Co., Kans., 6 Jan. 1924, [44] m. Clermont Co., Ohio, 8 April 1866, Benjamin Hawthorne, [45] b. Warren Co., Ohio, 17 Sept. 1844, son of William and Rachel (Lever) Hawthorne, [46] d. Putnam Twp., Anderson Co., Kans., 10 July 1910. [47]
- 2. **David Sheets**² **Harker** (*Enoch*¹) was born 22 January 1827 in Gloucester County, New Jersey. He died on 16 January 1907, aged 79 years, 11 months and 25 days, at his home in Ward Township, Randolph County, Indiana, one mile north of Deerfield, where he had lived since

³² McGinnis, "Jonas Randolph Frye."

³³ 1860 U. S. census, Clermont County, Ohio, population schedule, Goshen Township, Branch Hill post office, page 159, dwelling 382, family 912.

³⁴ Mrs. R. Lovell Atkins and Mrs. John Wesley Smith, "Taylors Chapel Cemetery," in Beech Forest Chapter, *Clermont County Inscriptions*, 10:87-94, at 89.

³⁵ Brown County, Ohio, Marriage License no. 11,436, 7:245, FHL microfilm 384,278, online, *Ohio, County Marriages* 1789–2013.

³⁶ Sabina Harker, death certificate no. 58447 (1934), Ohio, Deaths, 1908–1953.

³⁷ "Death of Mr. D. Harker," *The Olathe Mirror*, Olathe, Kans., 26 July 1923, p. 4, col. 3, *Newspapers* + *Publisher Extra* (www.newspapers.com/paper/the-olathe-mirror/2293: n. p.: Ancestry.com, accessed 5 Nov. 2020).

³⁸ Ellen Van Houten and Florence Cole, Warren County Marriage Records, Warren County, Ohio, 1861–1867 (n. p., 1986), 10.

³⁹ Daniel Harker household, 1900 U. S. census, Johnson County, Kansas, population schedule, Olathe Township, enumeration district [ED] 103, supervisor's district [SD] 2, sheet 11, dwelling 228, family 226, microfilm publication T623, roll 484 (Washington: National Archives).

⁴⁰ Willard Heiss, *Warren County, Ohio, Marriage Records,* 2 vols. (Indianapolis, 1977), 2:66; James Snyder household, 1860 U. S. census, Warren County, Ohio, population schedule, Salem Township, Morrow post office, pages 141-2, dwelling 342, family 334, microfilm publication M653, roll 1047 (Washington: National Archives).

^{41 &}quot;Death of Mr. D. Harker."

⁴² Judy Lawrence, "Daniel Harker," memorial no. 30913716, *Find a Grave* (www.findagrave.com/memorial/30913716: added 27 Oct. 2008); Judy Lawrence, "Isabelle *Snider* Harker," memorial no. 30914052 (www.findagrave.com/memorial/30914052: added 27 Oct. 2008).

⁴³ A Portrait and Biographical Record of Delaware and Randolph Counties, Ind., Containing Biographical Sketches of Many Prominent and Representative Citizens, Together with Biographies and Portraits of All the Presidents of the United States, and Biographies of the Governors of Indiana (Chicago: A. W. Bowen & Co., 1894), 895. This source calls her mother Christiana (Swing) Harker.

⁴⁴ Benjamin Hawthorne pension file, soldier's application no. 680,083, certificate no. 765,526, and widow's application no. 946,159, certificate no. 710,544, Military Bounty Land Warrants and Pensions, record group [RG] 15 (Washington: National Archives).

⁴⁵ Clermont County Marriages, 1850–1874, 213, citing 9:223.

⁴⁶ Delaware and Randolph Counties, 894; Heiss, Warren County Marriage Records, 2:32.

⁴⁷ Benjamin Hawthorne pension file.

⁴⁸ Tucker, *History of Randolph County, Indiana*, 418; David Sheets Harker Bible, 4 pages, in Gordon Smith, "Cunningham/Smith/Stone/Wilcoxon," public member tree, *Ancestry* (www.ancestry.com/family-tree/tree/5805228: accessed 22 July 2014).

1857.^[49] He married, 3 February 1848 in Warren County, Ohio, **Mary Whitenack**,^[50] who was born in that county^[51] on 28 November 1829,^[52] daughter of Cornelius and Mary (Kise) Whitenack^[53] (see *51. Whitenack*, no. 7, vi.). Mary died at Portland, Jay County, Indiana, on 21 January 1912, aged 82 years.^[54]

Children of David Sheets² and Mary (Whitenack) Harker are: [55]

- i. Rebecca³ Harker, b. Ohio,^[56] 25 Jan. 1849, d. Kern Co., Calif., 12 Sept. 1934,^[57] m. Randolph Co. 9 March 1878 Benjamin J. Clevenger, ^[58] b. Jay Co. 4 July 1850, son of William and Martha (Wells) Clevenger, d. Redkey, Jay Co., 9 May 1904, aged 53y.^[59]
- ii. Joseph Elmer Harker, b. Warren Co., Ohio, 24 Oct. 1850, [60] d. Chattanooga, Hamilton Co., Tenn., 31 Dec. 1935, [61] m. (1) Randolph Co. 10 April 1872 Mary A. Whipple, [62] b. 29 Dec. 1854, dau. of Willis and Margaret S. (Miller) Whipple, d. Ward Twp. 5 Nov. 1878; [63] m. (2) Randolph Co. 3 Dec. 1881 Angelina (Whipple) McKew, [64] b. Randolph Co. 8 Sept. 1865, dau. of Reuben and Mary (Orcutt) Whipple, d. Chattanooga 24 May 1938, aged 72y. [65]
- iii. Sarah Jane Harker, b. 30 Sept. 1852, d. 23 Sept. 1858.
- iv. Charles Wesley Harker, b. Ohio, [66] 21 Jan. 1855, d. Union City, Randolph Co., 30 Mar. 1939, [67] m.

⁴⁹ David S. Harker, death notice, *The Winchester Journal*, Winchester, Ind., 23 Jan. 1907, 1, col. 3, and obituary, ibid., 5, cols. 2-3, *Findmypast* (search.findmypast.com/search/us-and-world-newspapers, London: Findmypast, accessed 13 Nov. 2020); David E. Harker, death certificate no. 116 (1907), "Indiana, Death Certificates, 1899–2011," *Ancestry* (www. ancestry.com/search/collections/60716, Provo, Utah: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 1 June 2016–11 April 2017).

⁵⁰ Tucker, History of Randolph County, Indiana, 422; Heiss, Warren County Marriage Records, 2:31, 160; Harker Bible.

⁵¹ Tucker, History of Randolph County, Indiana, 422.

⁵² Harker Bible.

⁵³ Tucker, History of Randolph County, Indiana, 422.

⁵⁴ Mrs. Mary Harker death notice, *Winchester Journal*, Winchester, Ind., 24 Jan. 1912, 1, col. 6. Mary Harker, death certificate no. 256 (1912), "Indiana, Death Certificates, 1899–2011."

⁵⁵ Complete names and dates of birth, as well as deaths of Sarah Jane and Morton, from Harker Bible.

⁵⁶ David Harker household, 1850 U. S. census, Warren County, Ohio, population schedule, Deerfield Township, page 64, dwelling 931, family 932, micropublication M432, roll 737 (Washington: National Archives).

⁵⁷ "California Death Index, 1905–1939," online < https://familysearch.org/search/collection/1932433>, updated 14 June 2016, 1930–1939, p. 1258, citing certificate no. 47139.

⁵⁸ Randolph County, Indiana, Marriage Record, 5:430, FHL microfilm 1,654,840, item 1.

⁵⁹ Benjamin J. Clevenger, death certificate no. 214 (1904), "Indiana, Death Certificates, 1899–2011."

⁶⁰ Tucker, History of Randolph County, Indiana, 423.

⁶¹ Joseph Elmer Harker, death certificate no. 27386 (1935), "Tennessee Deaths, 1914–1966," FamilySearch (www. familysearch.org/search/collection/1417505, Salt Lake City: Intellectual Reserve, Inc., updated 15 Oct. 2018).

⁶² Tucker, *History of Randolph County, Indiana*, 423; Randolph County, Indiana, Marriage Record, 5:396, FHL microfilm 1,654,840, item 1.

⁶³ Tucker, History of Randolph County, Indiana, 423.

⁶⁴ Randolph County, Indiana, Marriage Record, 7:429, FHL microfilm 1,654,841, item 1.

⁶⁵ Tucker, *History of Randolph County, Indiana,* 413 (birth place, parentage, and first marriage); Mrs. Angie Harker, death certificate no. 16379 (1938), "Tennessee Deaths, 1914–1966." The certificate lists "St. Elmo" in the City space. This locality, formerly an independent municipality, was annexed by Chattanooga in 1929. "A Brief History of St. Elmo," *St-Elmo.org* (st-elmoorg/about/st-elmo-history-short: accessed 13 Nov. 2020).

⁶⁶ Charles Harker household, 1900 U. S. census, Randolph County, Indiana, population schedule, Ward Township, ED 127, SD 7, sheet 17, dwelling 388, family 390, microfilm publication T623, roll 399 (Washington: National Archives).

⁶⁷ "To an End: Comes the Life's Work of Charles W. Harker: Who Died This Morning at the Home of His Daughter Mrs. Albert DeLong," *Evening Times*, Union City, Ind., 30 Mar. 1939, 1, col. 4; "C. W. Harker, 84, Taken by Death: Body to Portland from Union City; Funeral to be Saturday," *Union City Gazette*, Union City, Ind., 31 Mar. 1939, 1, col. 2; Charles Wesley Harker, death certificate no. 10211 (1939), "Indiana, Death Certificates, 1899–2011."

- (license issued Winchester, Randolph Co., 25 Feb. 1876) REBECCA WILLIAMSON, [68] b. Wells Co., Ind., 15 May 1857, dau. of Joel and Elizabeth (Harter) Williamson, d. Center Twp., Delaware Co., Ind., 22 Aug. 1934. [69]
- v. Mary Alice Harker, b. Ind., [70] 9 May 1857, d. Bakersfield, Kern Co., Calif., 9 Nov. 1946, [71] m. Deerfield, Randolph Co., 2 Mar. 1882, William Spurgeon Cunningham, [72] b. Guernsey Co., Ohio, 7 July 1859, son of William M. and Rebecca (Braden) Cunningham, d. Bakersfield 31 May 1934. [73]
- vi. Emma Rosa Harker, b. Ind., [74] 4 Sept. 1859, bur. Evergreen Cemetery, Colorado Springs, El Paso Co., Colo., 10 July 1939, [75] m. Randolph Co. 15 Dec. 1881, James Dexter James, [76] b. Ind., ca. 1854, son of Levi and Elizabeth (Daily) James, [77] d. Colorado Springs 18 June 1939, also bur. Evergreen Cemetery. [78]
- vii. Christiana Harker, b. Ward Twp. 26 Sept. 1861, d. Portland 29 Jan. 1940,^[79] m. Randolph Co. 1 April 1880 Stephen A. D. Whipple, d. Portland 9 June 1923.^[81]
- viii. DAVID ELLSWORTH HARKER, b. Ind., [82] 27 April 1863, d. Olathe 15 Aug. 1924, [83] m. (1) Ridgeville, Randolph Co., 24 Sept. 1882, ELLEN HAWTHORNE, [84] b. Hillsboro, Clermont Co., 28 July 1867, dau. of Luther and Mary (Brooking) Hawthorne, d. Kirksville, Adair Co., Mo., 25 April 1910; [85] m. (2)
- 68 Randolph County, Indiana, Marriage Record, 6:155, FHL microfilm 1,654,840, item 2.
- 69 Rebecca Harker, death certificate no. 24943 (1934), "Indiana, Death Certificates, 1899-2011."
- ⁷⁰ David S. Harker household, 1880 U. S. census, Randolph County, Indiana, population schedule, Ward Township, ED 191, SD 3, page 29, dwelling 197, family 206, microfilm publication T9, roll 306 (Washington: National Archives).
 - ⁷¹ Mary Alice Cunningham, death certificate no. 184678 (1946), in Smith, "Cunningham/Smith/Stone/Wilcoxon."
- ⁷² Randolph County, Indiana, Marriage Record, 7:475, FHL microfilm 1,654,841, item 1; Randolph County, Indiana, Record of Returns of Marriages, 1A:4, FHL microfilm 1,655,017.
- ⁷³ William Spurgeon Cunningham, death certificate no. 231 (1934), in Smith, "Cunningham/Smith/Stone/Wilcoxon."
- ⁷⁴ 1880 U. S. census, Randolph County, Indiana, population schedule, Ward Township, ED 191, SD 3, page 29, dwelling 197, family 206.
- ⁷⁵ Emma Rosa James entry, *City Cemeteries* (evergreenburialsearch.cdsihost.com, Spokane, Wash.: Custom Data Systems, Inc., 2018).
 - ⁷⁶ Randolph County, Indiana, Marriage Record, 7:413, FHL microfilm 1,654,841, item 1.
- ⁷⁷ Levi James household, 1880 U. S. census, Randolph County, Indiana, population schedule, Franklin Township, ED 162, SD 3, page 51, dwelling 56, family 56, microfilm publication T9, roll 306 (Washington: National Archives); A Portrait and Biographical Record of Delaware and Randolph Counties, Ind., Containing Biographical Sketches of Many Prominent and Representative Citizens (Chicago: A. W. Bowen & Co., 1894), 1033-4.
- ⁷⁸ James Dexter James entry, *City Cemeteries*; "James D. James of Fountain Dies," *Colorado Springs Gazette*, Colorado Springs, Colo., 19 June 1939, 8, col. 7.
- ⁷⁹ "Death Takes Mrs. Whipple: Suffered Stroke Week Ago; Funeral Services to Be Held Thursday," *Union City Times-Gazette*, Union City, Ind., 31 Jan. 1940, 1, col. 3; Christiania H. Whipple, death certificate no. 1229 (1940), "Indiana, Death Certificates, 1899–2011."
 - 80 Randolph County, Indiana, Marriage Record, 7:188, FHL microfilm 1,654,840, item 3.
- ⁸¹ "Whipple Estate," *Union City Times*, Union City, Ind., 20 June 1923, 1, col. 3; Stephen A. D. Whipple, death certificate no. 26580 (1923), "Indiana, Death Certificates, 1899–2011."
- ⁸² David Harker household, 1900 U. S. census, Johnson County, Kansas, population schedule, city of Olathe, ward 3, ED 102, SD 2, sheet 2, dwelling 91, family 91, micropublication T623, roll 484 (Washington: National Archives).
- ⁸³ Shelley [Broyles], "David Ellsworth Harker," memorial no. 24573297 (www.findagrave.com/memorial/24573297: added 12 Feb. 2008, with marker photograph added 11 Nov. 2010 by same contributor; "Death of David Elsworth Harker," *Olathe Register*, 20 Aug. 1924, p. 1, col. 2.
- ⁸⁴ Randolph County, Indiana, Marriage Record, 7:551, FHL microfilm 1,654,841, item 1; Randolph County Returns of Marriages, 1A:15.
 - 85 Mrs. Ella Harker, death certificate no. 8525 (1910), "Missouri Death Certificates."

- Johnson Co., Kans., 24 Dec. 1897 ULRICA L. (PIERCE) EASDALE, [86] widow of John R. Easdale, sheriff of Johnson Co., [87] b. Ill., [88] 21 Sept. 1855, d. 16 Mar. 1938, both bur. Olathe Memorial Cemetery, Olathe, Johnson Co., Kans. [89]
- ix. Hattie Harker, b. Ind., [90] 12 Aug. 1865, d. Ward Twp. 3 Oct. 1896, aged 31y 1m 21d, [91] m. Ward Twp. 20 Sept. 1883 Lewis C. Moyer, [92] b. Ind., 7 Feb. 1862, son of Amos and Candia (Clapp) Moyer, d. La Porte, La Porte Co., Ind., 5 Mar. 1936. [93]
- x. MORTON HARKER, b. Ind., 30 May 1867, d. 23 March 1870.
- + xi. Jennie May Harker, b. Ind., [94] 14 April 1869, d. Greenville, Montcalm Co., Mich., 29 April 1958, [95] m. Ward Twp. 3 May 1887 John Alexander Lutz, [96] b. Greenville, Darke Co., Ohio, 13 April 1860, son of John M. and Tempa (Clapp) Lutz (see 3. Lutz, 2), d. Greenville, Mich., 27 April 1949. [97]
 - xii. ADELLA GAIL HARKER, b. Ind., 6 July 1871, d. Whittier, Los Angeles Co., Calif., 23 Aug. 1953, [98] m. Randolph Co. 26 Oct. 1899 ABRAHAM W. McFarland, b. Jay Co., [99] 14 Feb. 1860, son of Archibald and Harriet (Morrical) McFarland, d. Nashville, Davidson Co., Tenn., 14 Oct. 1915. [100]

UNPLACED

ELIZABETH R. HARKER, m. Clermont Co., Ohio, 11 May 1848, WILLIAM C. CURTIS, b. ca. 1820. [101] MARY HARKER, m. Warren Co., Ohio, 2 June 1850, John Ross. [102]

⁸⁶ Johnson Co. Marriage License Record, G:369, "Kansas County Marriages, 1855–1911," *FamilySearch* (www.familysearch.org/search/collection/1851040, Salt Lake City: Intellectual Reserve Inc., updated 2 April 2020).

⁸⁷ Johnson Co. Marriage License Record, C:341, "Kansas County Marriages, 1855–1911"; Kansas, *Session Laws of 1895* (Topeka: Press of the Hamilton Printing Company, 1895), 12 (administratrix).

⁸⁸ 1900 U. S. census, Johnson County, Kansas, population schedule, city of Olathe, ward 3, ED 102, SD 2, sheet 2, dwelling 91, family 91.

⁸⁹ Shelley [Broyles], "Ulrica L. *Pierce* Harker," memorial no. 24573305 (www.findagrave.com/memorial/24573305: added 12 Feb. 2008), with marker photograph added by same contributor, 11 Nov. 2010.

⁹⁰ 1880 U. S. census, Randolph County, Indiana, population schedule, Ward Township, ED 191, SD 3, page 29, dwelling 197, family 206.

91 Mrs. Lewis Moyer death notice, Winchester Journal, Winchester, Ind., 7 Oct. 1896, 1, col. 6.

⁹² Randolph County, Indiana, Marriage Record, 8:121, FHL microfilm 1,654,841, item 2; Randolph County Returns of Marriages, 1A:38, FHL microfilm 1,655,017 (misnames Lewis's mother as *Carrie* Clapp).

93 Lewis C. Moyer, death certificate no. 9408 (1936), "Indiana, Death Certificates."

⁹⁴ John A. Lutz household, 1900 U. S. census, Randolph County, Indiana, population schedule, Ward Township, ED 127, SD 8, sheet 17, dwelling 320, family 320, micropublication T623, roll 399 (Washington: National Archives).

⁹⁵ Mrs. Jennie M. Lutz death notice, *Grand Rapids Herald*, Grand Rapids, Mich., 1 May 1958, 17, col. 2, Library of Congress, Washington, D. C.

⁹⁶ Randolph County, Indiana, Marriage Record, 9:31, FHL microfilm 1,654,841, item 3; Randolph County Returns of Marriages, 1A:122.

97 John A. Lutz, death certificate no. 134 (1949), Montcalm County Clerk's Office, Stanton, Michigan.

⁹⁸ Adella Gail McFarland, death certificate no. 15216 (1953), Los Angeles Co., Calif., in "California, County Birth and Death Records, 1800–1994," *FamilySearch* (www.familysearch.org/search/collection/2001287, Salt Lake City: Intellectual Reserve, Inc., updated 30 Oct. 2020.

⁹⁹ Randolph County Marriage Record, 9:369; Randolph County, Indiana, Returns of Marriages, 2:9, FHL microfilm 1,655,017, item 3.

100 Abraham W. McFarland, death certificate no. 1739 (1915), "Tennessee Deaths, 1914–1966."

¹⁰¹ Marriage Records of Clermont County, Ohio, 1800–1850, 93, citing 5:10.

¹⁰² Heiss, Warren County, Ohio, Marriage Records, 2:113.